
Arnside & Silverdale  
National Landscape Partnership 
 
Executive Committee meeting  
 
2pm, 21st May 2025 
Arnside Educational Institute  
 
 
 
 
AGENDA 
 
1. Welcome, apologies and introductions  
2. Election of new Chair 

3. Minutes of meeting held on 31st October 2024 

4. Matters arising  
5. National Landscape Partnership team - work programme update  
6. Budget 2024/25 and 2025/26 (report circulated) Decision required  
7. Planning work programme update (report circulated)  
8. Management Plan review update  
9. Group discussion: Access for All and Capital Projects  
10. Brief updates from partners 
11. National update  
12. Any Other Business 
13. Dates for your diary and dates of future meetings  

 
 
Refreshments provided  
4.30pm finish 



 
 

Executive Committee meeting 
 

2pm, 31st October 2024 
Arnside Educational Institute 

 
 
MINUTES 
 
In Attendance 
Cllr Brian Meakin, Beetham Parish Council (Chair) 

Cllr Helen Chaffey, Westmorland & Furness Council (Vice-Chair) 

Cllr Keith Reed, Silverdale Parish Council 

Cllr Sue Tyldesley, Lancaster City Council & The Yealands Parish Council 

Sam Stalker, National Trust 

Jarrod Sneyd, RSPB 

Simon Waller, CLA 

Brian Jones, User Group Rep – Ramblers 

Julian Oston, Landowner Rep – Dallam Tower Estate 

Ann Kitchen, Business Rep – BCCIC 

Steve Benner, Landscape Trust 

Joan Jackson, NFU Representative 

 

Rachel Whaley, Officer Rep – Westmorland & Furness Council  

 
Lucy Barron, National Landscape Manager 

Caroline Howard, Communications & Funding Officer 

Tonia Armer, Farming in Protected Landscapes Officer 

Calum Booth, National Landscape Officer 

 
Apologies 
Cllr Phillippa Williamson, Lancashire County Council 

Cllr Kevin Briggs, Warton Parish Council 

Cllr Steve Porter, Arnside Parish Council 

Liz Cheslett-Davey, Environment Agency 

Dan Taylor, National Trust 

Lorayne Wall, Friends of the Lake District 

David Harpley, Cumbria Wildlife Trust 

Jim Turner, Natural England 



Claire Green, Natural England 

Adam Briggs, NFU Representative 

Gemma Wren, Business Rep – Nature’s Gems Tours 

Bridget Pickthall, User Group Rep – Bridleways Association 

 

Tony Lund, Officer Rep – Lancashire County Council 

Richard Camp, Officer Rep – Lancaster City Council 

Damian Law, Officer Rep – Westmorland & Furness Council 

 

Dougie Watson, Countryside Officer 

Helen Rawlinson, Countryside Officer 

Belinda Barclay, Local Nature Reserves Warden 

Grace Holland, Growing Station Manager 

Richard Park, Farming in Protected Landscape Officer 

Isla Young, Service Support 

 
 
1. Welcome, apologies and introductions  

1.1. Introductions and apologies given.  
1.2. Cllr Brian Meakin gave an update of membership – new members include Claire Green for 

Natural England, Steve Benner for the Landscape Trust and Lorayne Wall for Friends of the 
Lake District  

 
2. Annual re-endorsement of User Groups, Business and Farming representatives and election of 

Chair and Vice Chairs 

2.1. Brian Meakin led the re-endorsement of user group, business and landowner 
representatives:  

• Brian Jones from the Ramblers Association was re-confirmed as a user group 
representative. 

• Bridget Pickthall from the Bridleways Association was re-confirmed as a user group 
representative.  

• Gemma Wren from Nature’s Gems was re-confirmed as a local business representative. 

• Ann Kitchen from the BCCIC was re-confirmed as a local business representative. 

• Julian Oston was re-confirmed as a farming/landowner representative. 
 

2.2. Lucy Barron stated that Cllr Brian Meakin had agreed to continue to act as Chairperson and 

there were no other candidates, and Cllr Helen Chaffey had agreed to continue to act as 

Vice-Chair and there were no other candidates.  Cllr Brian Meakin was unanimously re-

approved as Chair and Cllr Helen Chaffey was unanimously re-approved as Vice Chair. 

 

3. Minutes of meeting held on 22nd May 2024 

3.1. Jim Turner had submitted a correction to the minutes – the rare moss Drepanocladus 

turgescens which was found at Gait Barrows NNR had an article written about it in Field 

Bryology not Field Biology.  

3.2. With this amendment the minutes were approved; proposed by Ann Kitchen, and seconded 

by Simon Waller.  

 

 



4. Matters arising  
4.1. Lucy Barron updated that the Destination Management Plan for Cumbria has now been 

published and is available online with sections on responsible and sustainable tourism, and 
inclusive and accessible tourism. An executive summary and the full document are available 
to download at: https://www.cumbriatourism.org/resources/destination-management-
plan/  

4.2. Lucy Barron provided an update about The England Coastal Path. At the time of the last 
meeting the preferred route for the Cumbria section in the National Landscape had not 
been approved. It has now been approved, meaning the whole route within the National 
Landscape has now been approved. The path will be moving on to the establishment phase 
soon.  

 
5. National Landscape Partnership team work programme - presentation and update  
 

5.1. Lucy Barron gave an update on the team’s activities including: 

• The Habitat & Access volunteer activities – this has included 24 sessions, facilitating 
1250+ volunteer hours, including:  

• putting up the new polytunnel at The Growing Station,  

• installing a new rainwater capture structure at Warton Crag,  

• undertaking habitat management works at LNRs,  

• joining partners on the slag heaps for a collaborative litter pick,  

• scything and grassland management,  

• undertaking access network improvements,  

• maintaining the butterfly transect routes,  

• supporting the National Trust at The Lots orchid count.  

• There have been 6 litter picks so far this year, facilitating 90 volunteer hours 

• 4 new volunteers have been inducted 

• 5000+ plug plants have been grown at the Growing Station this year, used in various 
projects around the area 

5.2. Caroline Howard gave an overview of the Stations of Welcome project with the Coppice Co-
op, which brought an Asian women’s group from Accrington to Silverdale by train for green 
woodworking sessions.  

5.3. Tonia Armer gave an update on the Farming in Protected Landscape programme projects. 
An update was circulated and a summary of projects was shared. Funded projects are listed 
on the National Landscape website under the Farming in Protected Landscapes pages: 
https://www.arnsidesilverdaleaonb.org.uk/what-we-do/advice/farming-in-protected-
landscapes/funded-projects/ 

 
6. Budget Mid-Year Report (report circulated)  

6.1. Caroline Howard gave a budget overview (report circulated). 
 

7. Planning work programme update (report circulated)  
7.1. Calum Booth gave planning update (report circulated).  

 
7.2. Discussion: 

7.2.1. Affordable Housing 
Julian Oston asked if we have the figures for how many affordable houses have been built 
following the adoption of the DPD, as developers have stated that the 50% requirement is 
not viable.  

https://www.cumbriatourism.org/resources/destination-management-plan/
https://www.cumbriatourism.org/resources/destination-management-plan/


Lucy Barron confirmed that the figures are available in a review report put together by 
Lancaster City Council and Westmorland & Furness Council. The number of affordable 
houses that have been delivered is low.  
Cllr Helen Chaffey stated that Arnside Parish Council have purchased the land at Briery Bank 
for 8 units and all houses will be affordable and built to passive standards (highly energy 
efficient).  
This shows there are mechanisms in place which can be used to deliver affordable housing – 
in this case the purchase was funded through Right to Buy receipts. Arnside Parish Council 
are working with South Lakes Housing – they are a not-for-profit housing association 
interested in this type of development.  
Julian Oston asked if they will be a combination of rent and shared ownership – Cllr Helen 
Chaffey confirmed they will be.  

 
7.2.2. Second homes and holiday lets 
Brian Jones asked if the area has a large number of houses used for holiday lets (including 
AirBnBs) and second homes.  
Cllr Helen Chaffey responded the Arnside Parish Council did a housing needs survey – second 
homes and holiday lets were approx. 15%. Silverdale Parish Council have investigated this 
and Cllr Keith Reed felt that Silverdale had similar figures – a maximum of 19%, but it is likely 
below this.  
Brian Jones asked if there were anything in the DPD relating to second homes and holiday 
lets. There is a policy in the DPD to restrict new builds and conversions for visitor 
accommodation but nothing further about holiday lets or second homes. Lucy Barron 
confirmed that there are policies within both local authoritys’ Local Plans.  

 
7.2.3. Cllr Keith Reed shared that there is a meeting in the Gaskell Hall on the 7th November 

from the Lune Valley Housing Trust.  
 

7.2.4. Cllr Keith Reed stated that Silverdale Parish Council have raised concerns about the 
Silverhelme Scout Camp mast while acknowledging the need for improved mobile 
phone signal in Silverdale. It’s unclear if the current emergency services mast will be 
removed as part of these works; this would be sensible as the emergency services 
tower will need replacing soon anyway. The parish council questioned the height of 
the mast and were assured it needs to be this height.  

 
8. Brief updates from partners 
 
Simon Waller – CLA 
Nothing to report 
 
Ann Kitchen – BCCIC 
Caroline Howard is now Chairing the CIC, and a volunteer has expressed an interest in the Secretary 
role.  
 
Brian Jones – Ramblers Association 
Network Rail have proposed closure of one of the pedestrian railway crossings at Waterslack. There 
are two crossings – one is on a road and another has multiple stiles – they wish to close the road 
crossing. They originally proposed they will keep the historic stiles and put in kissing gates next to 
them, but in final proposal they have stated they will take the current step stiles and put non-slip 
surfaces on them. There are accessibility concerns. It is important to preserve the historic 
infrastructure and ensure broad accessibility. Lucy Barron hasn’t seen a recent update (although the 



National Landscape team submitted an objection to the original proposal) and asked to be 
forwarded the info.  
ACTION: Brian Jones to forward most recent updates to Lucy Barron.  
 
Sam Stalker – National Trust 
The National Trust team have had some staffing changes: Joel has moved to new job within the 
National Trust, and Chris Haines is joining the team as a Ranger. Park End Farm wetland creation had 
its 10th anniversary this year. A film commissioned at Sandscale Hawes about people and the 
landscape has been selected to be shown at Kendal Mountain Festival. The film recently had an 
event with a panel discussion attended by 60 people.  
The local National Trust are being audited for their FSC timber certification.  
There have been strong volunteer numbers this year.  
 
Cllr Helen Chaffey – Arnside Parish Council (update given on behalf of Steve Porter) 
Steve Porter attended a meeting with Westmorland & Furness highways officers at the town hall 
recently. Steve talked to the network manager about the wildflower verge project, raising that it 
would be much easier if the parish council had one licence for all the verges they maintain. There 
were also questions about how this will be funded in the future.  
The parish council are currently distributing a Gardening for Wildlife survey for residents (produced 
with assistance from the National Landscape team).  
 
Cllr Sue Tyldesley – The Yealands Parish Council & Lancaster City Council 
The Yealands Parish Council would like to extend thanks to the Habitat & Access volunteer group for 
the boardwalk.  
Lancaster City Council Local Area Energy Plan has been adopted – it is available to download from: 
https://arcg.is/LXW1a 
 
Cllr Keith Reed – Silverdale Parish Council 
The parish council has commissioned a Silverdale sustainable transport study, with a survey of 
residents and other stakeholders. This has been externally funded. They will be publishing a report 
later in the year looking at improving sustainable transport in the village. Unfortunately, Stage 2 
funding around the business planning will see the deadline pass before the report is available, but 
this is being discussed with the funders to see if it might still be possible to access further funding.  
The National Landscape has agreed to fund bikes racks in the village, from the National Landscape’s 
Removing Barriers Access Capital uplift.  
 
Julian Oston – Dallam Tower Estate 
Defra’s budget has been confirmed, which will hopefully mean funding available for farmers and 
landowners the National Landscape, as well as the National Landscape partnership activities. 
Sustainable Farming Incentive (SFI) uptake in this area is low, but funding is available to support 
farmers to take advice on how to apply. The Farming in Protected Landscapes programme is 
considered a measure of success, and it’s hoped that this approach will be continued.  
 
Jarrod Sneyd – RSPB  
The RSPB has a petition to encourage the Government to continue funding Nature Friendly Farming. 
Colleagues have been working on Nature North are looking at landscape scale projects – estuaries, 
upland farming. They are looking for people to attend an online event on 27th Nov / 12th Nov – 
farmers, landowners, conservation organisations etc.  
Action: Jarrod Sneyd to circulate information on Nature North events.  
 
 



Steve Benner – Landscape Trust 
The Tramper circuit is being well used. The Landscape Trust reserves have seen ash dieback and the 
reserves volunteers have had to fell trees because of this – there are also some trees on 
neighbouring properties which are at risk of falling into the reserve. There are lots of pheasants 
getting into the reserves and they are causing issues. The Trust is leading a small project to get the 
village pump installed back in Storth – they are currently looking for a suitable site. Lizzi Collinge the 
new MP has visited recently.  
 
Rachel Whaley – Westmorland & Furness Council 
The new Local Plan work is still underway – the Council have been doing some engagement work. 
The change of government has slowed this process – this year is being used for continued 
engagement and the new process will being in Autumn 2025.  
 
Joan Jackson – NFU 
Nothing to report 
 
Lorayne Wall – Friends of the Lake District (submitted via e-mail)   
Good Lighting Technical Advice note which applies across the National Landscape including the 
Lancaster District is now available online: https://www.friendsofthelakedistrict.org.uk/lighting-policy 
Friends of the Lake District have been working on a joint project with Cumbria Wildlife Trust called 
‘Hedges and Edges’ – this is around hedge improvements and survey work.  
Friends of the Lake District are also working on establishing a Youth Panel, and a tranquillity 
mapping project. 
 
9. Management Plan review verbal update and workshop discussion   

 
9.1. Lucy Barron and Calum Booth led a workshop looking to gather feedback from the 

committee to feed into the Management Plan review.  
9.2. Calum Booth has been working on the State of the National Landscape Report. This is 

currently in a final working draft stage.  
9.3. The Nature Recovery Plan is in progress – it now needs targets incorporating relevant to the 

Defra Protected Landscapes Targets and Outcomes Framework (PLTOF). The next stage will 
be expert stakeholder input and then wider review.  

9.4. The first meeting of the Management Plan Review sub-group was in October with the next 
meeting is early December.  

 
10. National update  

10.1. Lucy Barron gave an update on the National Landscape Association. The Chairs and 
Lead Officers meetings are upcoming – Lucy Barron will attend but unfortunately Cllr Brian 
Meakin and Cllr Helen Chaffey cannot attend this year. It is important to feedback issues via 
the association, and information about their activities can be found on their website: 
https://national-landscapes.org.uk/ 

 
11. Bittern Award 2024 

11.1. There are now 3 awards – the original Bittern Award, a youth award and one for the 
Walks for All group, named after one of the longstanding members who passed away in 
December – the Colin Milton Walks for All Photography award. Nominations for the Bittern 
Award and the Youth Award will be open soon - info on how to make nominations will be 
circulated once it is available.  
Action: National Landscape team to circulate/publicise nominations information once 
available  



 
 
 

12. Any Other Business 
 
12.1. Liz Cheslett-Davey sent in some possible collaboration suggestions – potentially 

looking at water quality (building on the rivers work done via FiPL last year) and a project or 
campaign around non-mains drainage. The Environment Agency has some materials which 
could be shared.  
The committee felt that both of these topics are of strong local interest, and wondered if a 
presentation could be given. Cllr Keith Reed shared that the last time a talk on septic tanks 
was given in Silverdale it was standing room only at the Gaskell Hall. 
Action: National Landscape team to contact Liz to discuss further  

 
12.2. Ann Kitchen raised a concern about a local microplastic pollution incident, and 

raised whether the National Landscape should have a ready response to pollution incidents. 
In this case a farm track ½km long has had astroturf put on it 2m wide for the length of the 
track – the astroturf has a plastic ‘dust’ in it, which is being shed into the landscape. This is 
on Silverdale Moss and has led to plastic sludge down the sides of the track. This was 
reported to the CIC and RSPB as it adjoins their land. Astroturf is difficult to recycle and is 
being used by farmers to provide a soft but durable surface for cattle to walk on. Ann 
reported that research from Holland on cattle grazing in land with microplastics shows that 
some ends up in milk and meat, and EU legislation is likely to mean heavily microplastic 
contaminated land will eventually be removed from agricultural use for this reason.   
Jarrod Sneyd asked about conservation impacts – Ann Kitchen confirmed that this will 
impact birds.  
Ann Kitchen suggested that we could have a group to deal with pollution incidents.  

 
12.3. Jarrod Sneyd noted that Lizzi Collinge MP has a particular interest in health and 

wellbeing so it might be worthwhile inviting her to see the results of any projects around 
green prescribing or other health and wellbeing impacts.   

 
12.4. Cllr Helen Chaffey shared that a Green Wellbeing Day in Arnside as part of Big Green 

Week (with the Sustainable Arnside Group) is being planned – this will likely be in June 
2025.  

 
13. Dates for your diary and dates of future meetings  

 
Executive Committee Meetings 2025:  
Wednesday 21st May 2025 – Arnside Educational Institute (tbc) 
Thursday 6th November 2025 – Arnside Educational Institute (tbc) 
 
National Landscape events: 
Hedgelaying Training – 16th November 2024 
Cumbria Dark Skies Festival – Stargazing in National Landscape 22nd November 2024 
Hedgelaying Competition – 24th November 2024 
 
 

 
 
 



Arnside & Silverdale National Landscape  
Executive Committee 21.05.2025 
 
AGENDA ITEM 6 
 
National Landscape Budget 2024-5 and 2025-6 
 
Report prepares by: Caroline Howard, Funding and Communications Officer 
 
 

 
PURPOSE OF THE REPORT: 
 
To provide the Committee with details of the final outturn of 2024-5 National Landscape 
budget and the proposed National Landscape budget for 2025-6 for approval  
 

 

 
RECOMMENDATION:  
 
(1) that the Committee notes the 2024-5 budget outturn  
(2) that the Committee approves the proposed 2025-6 budget  
 

 
Background 
 
The proposed 2025-6 budget is required by Defra. 
 
Please note the National Landscape Budget as reported includes the Local Nature Reserves 
management income and expenditure, including staffing.  
 
These figures are subject to final adjustment.  

 



2024-5 Outturn and 2025-6 Budget Proposal 

Arnside & Silverdale National Landscape Core Budget 
Expenditure 

Category Description 
2024-5 
Budget  

2024-5 
Outturn 

2025-6 
Budget 

Staff 

Salaries, NI, Pensions 269,700 249,916.13 303,200 

Travel & Subsistence 1,100 1,495.80 1,100 

Training 1,500 8,247.77 1,500 

Staff Sub-total 272,300 259,659.70 305,800 

Office 

Repair & Maintenance etc. 4,000 8,686.23 10,400 

Electricity 400 1,021.81 500 

Misc. Energy Charges 700 1,008.73 700 

Rent 4,000 4,355.00 3,100 

Rates 2,400 1,846.30 2,400 

Water Services 100 247.11 200 

Premises Related Insurance 500 623.36 600 

Office Equipment 1,000 2,221.05 1,000 

Telephones 900 911.41 900 

Office Sub-total 14,000 20,944.04 19,800 

Communications 
& Events 

Printing & Stationery 600 548.77 600 

Exhibitions & Events 1,600 2,837.02 3,000 

Communications & Publicity 3,100 6,366.60 3,100 

Comms. Sub-total 5,300 9,752.39 6,700 

Partnership 

Employee Related Insurances 1,500 1,618.94 1,500 

Repair & Maintenance of Vehicles 600 413.21 600 

Petrol & Derv 400 378.80 400 

Vehicle Licences 200 337.50 200 

Transport Related Insurance 700 765.24 800 

Equipment and Tools - General 1,000 670.18 1,000 

Clothing & Uniforms 300 1,723.33 300 

National Landscape Executive Support 3,900 4,579.00 3,900 

Support - Internal Recharges (System) 16,600 16,600.00 16,600 

Partnership Sub-total 25,200 27,086.09 25,400 

Programme 

Management Plan Projects (inc. consultants) 117,270 132,466.25 70,900 

LNR Management Programme 18,700 18,089.89 18,700 

LNR Engagement Programme 8,000 4,335.12 2,000 

Programmes Sub-total 143,970 154,891.26 93,100 

Reserve LCC Contribution to reserve 2,000 2,000 2,000 

 Additional Contribution to reserve - 32.22 - 

 Contribution to Reserve Sub-Total 2,000 2,032.22 2,000 

 Total 462,770 474.265.70 460,100 

 

  



Income 

Category Description 
2024-5 
Budget  

2024-5 
Outturn 

2025-6 
Budget  

Government 
Grants 

DEFRA (inc. revenue uplift) 201,900 201,881.67 165,800 

LNR Countryside Stewardship 24,700 21,815.68 25,700 

Government Grants Sub-total 226,600 223,697.35 191,500 

Westmorland & Furness Council 32,000 32,000.00 32,000 

Lancashire County Council 14,200 14,464.00 14,500 

LNR Lancashire County Council 6,000 6,000.00 6,100 

Lancaster City Council 59,000 59,600.00 62,400 

Lancaster City Council Additional Costs - 853.00 - 

LNR Lancaster City Council 20,900 18,681.50 14,900 

Parish Council Donations - 2,000.00 2,900 

LAs Sub Total 132,100 133,598.50 132,800 

Other Income 

ARETI Grants 8,770 8,770.00 - 

Natural England 10,000 10,000.00 - 

Westmorland & Furness Grant 48,400 2,249.00 96,400 

LNR Other Income - 625.00 - 

Misc. Income 15,500 4,461.35 3,500 

Volunteer Days - 4,379.02 - 

Wildflower Sales - 1,036.20 - 

FiPL Grants - 51,642.70  

Other Bodies Sub-Total 82,670 83,413.27 99,900 

Feed In Tariff FIT Credits 500 504.44 500 

Reserve Transfer out of Reserve 0 0 0 

Recharges FiPL & Removing Barriers Staff Recharge  0 9307.13 0 

Host Authority 
In Kind 

Lancaster City Council in kind support 16,600 16,600 16,600 

Lancaster City Council Property Services 2,300 5,245.01 7,500 

HA In Kind Support Subtotal 18,900 21,845.01 24,100 

Reserves LCiC Contribution to Reserves 2,000 2,000 2,000 
 Total 462,770 474,365.70 460,100 

 

National Landscape reserve 2024/5 

Balance as at 01/04/24 £73,961.48 

Annual budgeted contribution into reserve £2,000.00 

Additional budget allocated to reserve  £32.22 

Less transfer out of reserve 0 

Balance in reserve at 01/04/25 £75,993.70 

 



Farming in Protected Landscapes Programme  
  

 Allocation 2024-5 Actuals 2024-5 Allocation 2025-6 

Grants 213,699.29  192,223.48 171,812.00 

Advice & Guidance 36,806.00 34,383.02 45,837.00 

Admin 24,018.00 23,690.71 24,000.00 

Full Programme 275,523.29  250,297.21 241,649.00 

 
 

 

Additional Defra Grants (Capital Expenditure)  
  

24/25 Core Uplift Capital Funding  
 
Allocation: £36,090  
Supplemented by an additional £606.85 from Core (Management Plan Projects) 
 
Expenditure 

Project Expenditure 

Footpath Improvements at New Barns 1,875.00 

Waymarkers 1,665.00 

Fungi Sculptures for Family Engagement Events 2,070.00 

National Landscape Website Redevelopment (inc. copy updates) 18,613.30 

Accessible Picnic Benches 910.48 

Pond Dipping Platform at RSPB Leighton Moss 8,204.43 

Bike Racks in Silverdale 1,463.26 

Yealand Forest School Footpath 1,895.48 

Total 36696.95 

 
 

24/25 Access Capital Funding  
 
Allocation: £39,594  
Supplemented by an additional £2,091.43 from Core (Management Plan Projects) 
 
Expenditure 

Project Expenditure 

Footpath Improvements at Trowbarrow 1,075.00 

Gravel for Footpath Improvements 1,886.00 

Footpath Improvements (notices) 336.00 

Footpath Improvements at Warton Crag 19,575.00 

Footpath Improvements at Redhills Wood, Arnside Knott to Heathwaite, 
Bottoms Wood 

18,435.00 



Timber and Gates for Footpath Improvements 378.43 

Total 41,685.43 
 

2025/6 Core Capital Funding 
Allocation: £118,907 
To be used for innovation, investing-to-save and income generation or delivery of 30by30 
(nature recovery) projects.  
 

2025/6 Access Capital Funding 
Allocation: £64,310 
To be used for removing barriers to accessing the landscape. 
  



Arnside & Silverdale National Landscape  
Executive Committee 21.05.2025  
  
AGENDA ITEM 7  
  
Planning work update  
  
Report prepared by: Calum Booth, National Landscape Officer  
  

  
PURPOSE OF THE REPORT:   
To provide the Committee with an update on planning and development management work 
carried out by the National Landscape team on behalf of the Executive Committee   
  

  

  
RECOMMENDATION:   
(1) that the Committee notes the report   
  

  
Introduction  
The primary purpose of AONB designation is to conserve and enhance the natural beauty of 
the area and development management and planning are a key element in achieving this.   
  
Background   
The National Landscape Executive Committee is a consultee on planning matters, both 
planning policy and planning applications; it is not a decision maker. Planning decisions are 
made by the relevant local planning authority.  
  
Planning policies for AONBs are contained in the National Planning Policy Framework 
(NPPF), Local Plans, in particular the A&S AONB Development Plan Document, jointly 
adopted by Westmorland & Furness and Lancaster City Councils. AONB designation and the 
AONB Management Plan are material considerations in the planning process.   
  
Arnside & Silverdale Planning Protocol   
The Planning Protocol sets out how the Arnside & Silverdale National Landscape Partnership 
team and local authority partners will work together regarding planning matters affecting 
the National Landscape.  
  
Planning applications  
All planning applications within the National Landscape are reviewed and also any 
applications outside, but potentially impacting on, the National Landscape. Records are kept 
of all applications reviewed by the National Landscape Team and the responses made.    
  
A summary is given below of the total number of applications reviewed in financial year 
2024 to 2025 (1st April 2024 – 1st May 2025) the number of applications per individual parish 



is given. The number of formal responses submitted to the planning authorities is also 
given.  
  
Total number of applications 1st April 2024 – 1st May 2025 - 117  
 
Planning applications and responses by National Landscape team by parish:  
Parish  Applications 

reviewed 
Responses by NL 

Team 
Arnside  19  2  

Beetham  20  4  

Silverdale  40  9  

Warton  22  5  

Yealand  16  2  

Other (outside of 
district)  

0  0  

Total  117  22  

  
Planning applications by type:  
Type  Applications  

Discharge of conditions  6  

Full  57  

Reserved matters application  1  

Variation of conditions  1  

Works to TPO trees  12  

Works to trees in Conservation 
Area  

17  

Screening Opinion  2  

Listed Building Application  9  

Non-material amendment  4  

  
Notable applications April 2024 – April 2025 (updated from October 2024 Exec report)  
03/04/24 – Sand Lane, Warton 24/00389/VCN.  
Variation of conditions for development in DPD allocation area W88 (Warton). 12 dwellings, 
2 new accesses and associated landscaping.  
NL comments: application refused by the Council on highways, drainage and landscape 
impacts. NL team also challenged application on lack of affordable housing provision, but 
this was not included in the decision notice as reason for refusal. Expecting revised 
application at some point but not forthcoming.   
  
05/04/24 – Cove House, Silverdale 23/01409/FUL.  
Demolition of services area and erection of a new two storey extension unit containing 10 
supported living units and associated communal space and service areas.   
NL Comments: response sent raising concerns over unsuitable modifications to a non-
designated heritage asset (NDHA). Application permitted December 2024 with modifications 
agreed with LCC Conservation Officer, including gabled windows and changes to rooflines.   
  



29/08/24 – Shore road cottages, Silverdale 24/00925/FUL.  
Erection of a 3-storey extension and construction of a balcony to the rear elevation.  
NL Comments: Dominant contemporary extension to rear of cottage on Shore Road with 
potential impact to a candidate NDHA. Application withdrawn by applicant and resubmitted 
April 2025 with a more modest proposal and much improved designs. Revised application 
currently awaiting decision.   
  
07/10/24 – Silverhelme Scout Camp, Silverdale 24/01101/FUL  
Installation of 30m lattice tower (mast) with associated communications antenna, 
transmission dish etc. and ground-based equipment within enclosure.  
NL Comments: proposed mast to improve phone signal within Silverdale. Response based 
on a preference for co-location of equipment on existing mast and appropriate mitigation of 
visual impacts. Application withdrawn by developer; no formal reasons given. This case has 
generated a moderate level of discussion on social media and has been raised within public 
engagement surveys for the Management Plan review.   
  
20/12/25 – Joiners Shop, Leighton Beck Road, Slackhead 2024/2210/FPA  
Demolition of workshop and construction of a single dwellinghouse  
NL Comments: Large 5 bed property and detached garage on the plot containing the old 
Joiners Shop, Slackhead. Although application is for a single, large house the design, massing 
and location is considered to be compliant with policies within the DPD. Comments sent by 
NL team regarding material finish, lighting and positioning on the plot. Comments supported 
by W&F Conservation Officer and have been integrated into revised designs. Application 
currently awaiting decision.   
  
Other planning work  

• Ongoing discussions with local authority planning policy officers, Richard 
Camp (LCC) and Damian Law (W&F) to discuss developing local plan work at 
Lancaster and W&F and integration of Arnside & Silverdale DPD into future 
policy.  
• Contribution to AOND DPD monitoring report for Lancaster and W&F.   
• Provision of guidance/support to W&F Highways Lighting teams around the 
installation of new streetlights on Black Dyke Road, Arnside.   

  
 

 


